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   TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
Wednesday, June 24, 2015 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Sullivan called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm.      
 
ROLL CALL – ATTENDANCE   
Donald Winterton, Nancy Comai, Todd Lizotte, James Levesque, Adam Jennings,  Robert Duhaime, 
Susan Orr, David Ross, Chairman James Sullivan, Dr. Dean E. Shankle, Jr. (Town Administrator) 
    
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
SPECIAL RECOGNITIONS 

a. Town Councilors with terms ending 06/30/2015 
J. Sullivan:  We’d like to thank Councilor Lizotte and Councilor Orr for their service to the town for the last 
few years, in various capacities.  Do we have something to present to our Councilors who are leaving? 
 
Dr. Shankle:  We actually have plaques but we didn’t get them in time, but we will be getting them. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We’d like you to come back at some point to accept a token of the Council’s and town’s 
appreciation for your service.  We are going to depend on you to help with other tasks in the future, as we 
always do.  We thank you both for your 4 years of service. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

a. Public:  June 10, 2015 
A. Jennings motioned to accept the public minutes of June 10, 2015.  Seconded by J. Levesque. 
Vote unanimously in favor.  T. Lizotte and D. Ross abstained due to prior absence. 

b. Non-public:  June 10, 2015 
R. Duhaime motioned to accept the non-public minutes of June 10, 2015.  Seconded by D. 
Winterton. 
Vote unanimously in favor.  T. Lizotte and D. Ross abstained due to prior absence. 
 
AGENDA OVERVIEW 
Chair Sullivan provided an overview of tonight’s agenda. 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 

 I spent 3 days at the Municipal Managers of NH Conference; I wrote a little bit about that in the 
last Town Administrator’s memo. 

 I was glad to see Councilor Ross working on the microphones, because we are working on 
improving our audio visual capabilities so we can have 2 cameras in here.  It is a little bit tricky 
because of the distance, but we are going to keep working on that. 

 Fire union negotiations are ongoing.  We had another meeting on that. 

 Last Friday was the volunteer appreciation dinner; we had a couple of Councilors in attendance 
(Levesque and Duhaime).  A good time was had by all! 

 Lincoln Park heritage marker unveiling took place a couple of Sundays ago.  I wrote a little bit 
about that in the Town Administrator’s memo too. 

 We are working on encumbrances and financial issues for the end of the year.  You will be 
hearing more about that, which is why our New Business is so long. 

 We have a couple nice letters from residents; one is to DPW Director from Mr. John Lewis with a 
copy to me thanking the crew for taking care of the potholes on Auburn Rd, and one to the tax 
collector’s office thanking the staff for saving a resident’s weekend/. 

 We have a couple trainings going on.  DPW and other outdoor staff completed the annual 
summer safety and environmental hazards training this morning.  I was there and saw some of 
that and I was picked for the random drug test since I can drive the cars.  Fun In The Sun staff 
will complete the same training this Thursday in preparation for working with the camp children.   
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 LeeAnn Moynihan from the Assessing Department did a mini course on religions education and 
charitable exemptions in Derry, NH and she got a certificate for that.   

 Main St. Bridge has switched from one side to the other.  I called last week and asked for an 
update:  “The project is going as planned and is on schedule to be complete by the October 
deadline.  Please be advised, beginning Monday, June 29, 2015, demolition will begin on the 
south half of the Main Street Bridge.  The sidewalk will be closed for a period of three (3) weeks 
beginning Monday, June 29.”  So for the month of July, the sidewalks will be closed.  He asked us 
to put a notice on the website which we did. 

 
J. Sullivan:  We thank Councilor Levesque and Councilor Duhaime for representing the Council at the 
volunteer appreciation dinner.  I know you said a few words.  And, of course, we thank all of our 
volunteers. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
Mike Williams, 14 Laurel Road, Hooksett:  At the last meeting, there was a letter read by Councilor 
Winterton, and I’d like to address a few issues that were brought up in that letter.  I was the fire chief here 
for 13 years here.  I took offense to a lot of the things that were written in that letter by the Town 
Administrator and I’d like to address a few of those issues.  There were a lot of issues brought up about 
data that was not received, that you folks never got.  Myself and my staff, who are sitting behind me right 
now, spent numerous hours collecting fire-EMS data from both the state of NH and our databases for 
you, and if it wasn’t in the right format, we should have been informed of that.  I think there were times 
you were supposed to come down and meet with us and you never did.  The issue is not with us, with the 
fire administration, I think it was with the people that wanted the information.  So I would like to clear that 
up, that we worked our butt off getting that information to you.  There were many, many documents that 
were sent this way both from the state EMS reporting system (the fire-EMS, the Nexus system) and was 
forwarded this way for your information.  Every request that was given to me was completed, and I want 
you to know that.  The second thing I would like to bring up is the statement about union negotiations.  It 
was clear that from day one we never had an input on negotiations (the fire administration).  It was your 
agendas and that’s what it was.  I want that to be clear that it was run by the Town Administrator.  I 
cleared it through him that our presence was not going to be there and he agreed with that.  Now all of a 
sudden, it’s the guy that left’s problem.  That’s wrong.  Man up and don’t blame people that leave.  My 
recommendation for the next negotiations is to get a clean team, nobody with personal agendas, because 
that’s what it was.  It was all personal agendas.  The third thing, this so-called fire/police merger is a bad 
idea; let’s not do it.  You need to hire a fire chief who is involved with the day-to-day operations of this fire 
department, someone who can understand the fire service and command emergencies 24 hours a day, 7 
days a week.  Thank you. 
 
D. Ross:  I’d like to address an issue that I wasn’t here to address regarding recycling.  I need to bring 
these numbers up because nobody asked those questions at that meeting. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Let us bring that up under Old Business, if you would, because we are still in public input.   
 
D. Ross:  This is something, that as a public citizen, I feel I have not been informed clearly.  Can I recuse 
myself? 
 
J. Sullivan:  You can certainly give us information, but can I ask you to come up under Old Business since 
this is Old Business for the Council.  I’m not going to stop you from talking but I think it’s better under Old 
Business.  I’ll get to you right after the fiscal encumbrances; I think that is a more appropriate place on the 
agenda for a Councilor to bring up any business.  We will get to you at that point, Councilor Ross.  Is 
there any other public input? 
 
Harold Murray, 311 Hackett Hill Road:  I addressed this Council at the last meeting and asked that the 
letter I read be placed in the minutes itself.  As I said previously, I am not the sharpest tack in the box 
when it comes to computers, however I went through it and two other people went through it and I didn’t 
see it there.  I talked to Donna this evening and she said that they were not going to put it there, that it 
was the first add-on after the agenda.  The whole Council agreed that it would be placed there, and I’m 
curious as to why it wasn’t. 
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J. Sullivan:  We did ask to see if it could be put in the body of the minutes.  You said you would check to 
see if you could do that.  Can you give us an indication as to why that is not possible and we can go from 
there. 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  I did speak to Mr. Murray tonight at his request and informed him that I did re-post the 
minutes.  We had it as the last item attached in the 36-page document; we moved it up to the first 
attachment right after the public input that he reported to.  Rather than retype the whole document, we put 
it as the first attachment.  And this saves the recording clerk from having to type all those attachments in 
the 36 pages.  I did tell him that if he felt strongly, he could bring this up to you again.  I didn’t say we 
wouldn’t do it, I said he could bring it up to you again and see if you want us to retype it. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Thank you for the clarification.  She did move it up in the packet, it’s not number 36. 
 
N. Comai:  To clarify what you are asking, are you asking for the letter to be included in the body of the 
minutes so that any time these are presented as they are to us tonight, it is included in the body of the 
minutes?  Is that what you are asking? 
 
H. Murray:  Yes, not the 36 that we were talking about, just the one.  It was agreed to, unanimously by the 
Council, and I thought it would be there. 
 
J. Sullivan:  You asked for it to be included in the body of the minutes.  You asked the administration 
(Donna) to see if that was possible, and she gave you the reason why it wasn’t possible but she did move 
it up as the first attachment, instead of attachment 36.  If the Council is concurring with Mr. Murray’s 
request, the Council would need to direct the administration to retype that portion into the body.  If the 
Council would like to do so, based on the information we got, someone needs to make a motion. 
 
D. Ross motioned to amend the minutes to have the letter typed into the body under public input, 
as part of the minutes and not an attachment.  Seconded by N. Comai. 
 
J. Levesque:  What was the date? 
 
J. Sullivan:  2 meetings ago, the last meeting in May.  Mr. Murray, we addressed your concern and she 
came back with the reason why she couldn’t and now with this motion we will be able to get to your 
request. 
 
S. Orr:  I have a question.    
 
J. Sullivan:  We are a little off track about responding to public comment, but I think with this issue we 
want to take care of it right now. 
 
S. Orr: With respect to Mr. Murray, I have a question about precedent and protocol. If we agree to put the 
entire body of Mr. Murray’s statement into the body of the minutes, we are opening up that to everyone 
who provides public input, regardless of how long that is.  We may want to do that, but it adds increased 
staff time to typing all of those things.  In my opinion, if we do it this time around, we have to be ready to 
do it for every other person who comes here and provides us with public input. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We have a workshop scheduled for our second meeting in July, and we can include how we 
handle the inclusion of public comments in the minutes.  I think that would be a good discussion for that 
workshop. 
 
D. Ross:  Generally, we do.  It’s been my recollection that it’s all there in the body of the minutes; all the 
statements they make, even if they are reading from a letter, should be easy enough for anybody to get.  
Public input is every bit as important as what we are talking about here. 
 
T. Lizotte:  The difference is even our words aren’t verbatim, they are shortened.  Setting a precedent of a 
verbatim letter being put in.  If there are notes, or a certain thing was discussed, an attachment of the full 
letter is included in the packet.  Verbatim in the minutes, I’m not inclined to do that. 
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Dr. Shankle:  You don’t want us to retype the letter, you want us to insert it.  It wasn’t a letter from him; he 
read somebody else’s letter.  What you are really talking about is finding a way to insert the pdf of that 
letter into the minutes, not retype it. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Whatever is required to get this in the body of the minutes, whether it has to be retyped or 
inserted, that is the motion.  How we are going to proceed with requests like this, we will take that under 
advisement and discuss that at the workshop at our second meeting in July.  This is getting off the simple 
request of Mr. Murray. 
 
T. Lizotte:  I am concerned about the idea of having public input by proxy and putting it in without the 
original person asking it to be placed in there.  I could come into public input with a letter I’m reading for 
someone else and put it in the minutes for someone else. 
 
A. Jennings:  When you click on the pdf file on the website, everything is considered minutes.  It’s already 
in there; there isn’t anything else we need to do tonight. 
 
J. Sullivan:  There is a request to put it in that part of the minutes. 
 
Roll Call 
T. Lizotte – No 
R. Duhaime – No 
S. Orr – No 
D. Ross – Yes 
J. Levesque – No 
A. Jennings – No 
N. Comai – Yes 
D. Winterton – No 
J. Sullivan – Yes 
Motion fails 3-6. 
 
J. Sullivan:  At our July workshop we will discuss this aspect and adopt it as a Council policy and that will 
clear it up for the future.  Thank you for that request but it is in the minutes as an attachment. 
 
J. Levesque:  Maybe it should be noted that it is attached at the end of the document as a separate 
document.  It’s a little more information for someone who isn’t that savvy on the computer.   
 
J. Sullivan:  That could be part of the solution, to number them, so they know which attachment to look at.  
Thank you everyone for your public comment.  Let’s proceed with the nominations and then we will do the 
appointments. 
 
NOMINATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 

a. Nominations – New Volunteer(s) 
J. Sullivan:  We have 4 people looking for a position, so if I could have the nominations for those 
individuals.  Let’s start with the first person on the list. 
 
N. Comai nominated Deborah Miville to Conservation Commission and Parks & Rec Advisory 
Board. 
 
J. Sullivan:  I believe there is no conflict, so we will be making that appointment at our next meeting. 
 
J. Levesque:  If the people are here tonight, can we ask them to stand up so we know who they are. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Yes, if you are here in the audience, please stand up. 
 
R. Duhaime nominated Steve Smith to Parks & Rec Advisory Board. 
 
R. Duhaime:  He has applied to 3 positions, and I’m not sure which of the 3 he is more qualified for.  I 
don’t know if he is here and would like to speak to that. 
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J. Sullivan:  According to the attachment he is more than happy to be on one of the three, not two of the 
three.  He includes his interests, so I am not sure which particular one he is more inclined to join. 
 
R. Duhaime:  I’ll start with the Parks & Rec.  It shows he has parks experience. 
 
J. Sullivan nominated Denise Grafton to Planning Board – alternate. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Thank you, Denise, for coming and we appreciate you volunteering, as well as everyone else 
who is here also. 
 
D. Winterton:  Is that for the 1-year term?  There are 3 alternate positions available; one will perhaps be 
appointed tonight.  That leaves a 1-year term and a 2-year term.  It was the desire of the Planning Board 
that we nominate Ms. Grafton to the 1-year term. 
 
D. Winterton nominated Denise Grafton to Planning Board – alternate - for a one-year position. 
 
S. Orr nominated Maureen McMahon to Economic Development Advisory Committee. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  I was looking at Steve Smith again, but I’d ask you to also nominate him to the Economic 
Development Advisory Committee as I know you need members.  Maybe we can ask him before your 
next meeting if he prefers one over the other. 
 
J. Levesque:  I don’t think there is a conflict there. 
 
J. Levesque nominated Steve Smith to Economic Development Advisory Committee. 
 
N. Comai:  There is only room for one resident member and we have nominated Maureen McMahon to 
that position.  Are we saying they are going to compete against each other to have one position? 
 
J. Sullivan:  I believe the change that the Council voted on previously is we would have up to 5 business 
members who do not live in the town. 
 
N. Comai:  Is this person considered a business member or resident member?  In the document here it 
says resident. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We previously voted to allow up to 5 non-residents who were business owners to participate 
on the committee.  It doesn’t mean all 5 need to be business owners. 
 
N. Comai:  We are not talking about the business owners at the moment, Chair.  We are talking about the 
one resident member position open; we have 2 folks nominated for that.  Are they competing for that 
spot? 
 
K. Rosengren:  What was presented by the Economic Development Committee was a total number of 
members, up to 3 could be non-resident business owners.  There is a cap on the number of members 
from that policy that was passed. 
 
N. Comai:  The sheet we are looking at for available appointed positions, are you saying there is 1 
resident member position available? 
 
A. Jennings:  1 to 4, and up to 3 if they are not a resident. 
 
J. Sullivan:  My understanding is people who did not live in town but owned a business could participate, 
up to 3.  There are 4 positions open.  If Ms. McMahon was a non-resident business owner and was the 
fourth person, she would not be allowed to sit.  Both Mr. Smith and Ms. McMahon are residents. 
 
N. Comai:  It is up to 3 business owners, and now with Mr. Smith it’s up to 2 non-resident members 
because you have taken one of them away. 
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Dr. Shankle:  We can get this straightened out before your next meeting if you nominate him.  We can go 
back through the minutes, but I can’t imagine the intent was to keep residents off in favor of business 
members. 
 
D. Ross:  I concur, it wasn’t to keep residents out, it was to allow non-residents in.  We will fill all the seats 
with residents. 
 
S. Orr:  If I can add one thing that it would prevent every member on the committee from being a non-
resident, that is what the concern was. 
 
J. Levesque clarified nomination to resident position for Mr. Smith. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We have 2 nominations for Economic Development, Ms. McMahon and Mr. Smith.  We will 
get clarification for our next meeting.  Now we are going to move on to appointments. 
 
D. Winterton:  Mr. Chair, before we proceed, I think we have other applications that have been received. 
 
K. Rosengren:  Richard Boisvert applied for Planning Board and it’s my understanding they have been 
having trouble reaching quorum lately. 
 
D. Winterton:  At the last Planning Board meeting we had a quorum, but one of the members had to step 
down because of a conflict and we no longer had a quorum, so we had a situation we couldn’t vote on.  
Our next meeting is July 20 so we have called a special meeting for June 29.  I know that there is an 
application put in for another seat for an alternate position.  If it is the pleasure of the Board, the Planning 
Board is meeting on Monday so if we could place that name in nomination tonight, the Planning Board 
can comment on it and I can bring it back to Council for the next meeting.   
 
J. Sullivan:  We request all nominees to submit written documentation, which we have.  If it meets 
requirements of Council procedures, which it does, if someone wants to nominate this person, it’s OK. 
 
D. Ross nominated Richard Boisvert for alternate member of Planning Board for 2-year term. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Since we have his application in hand, it’s OK, otherwise I’d say this nomination is out of 
order.  Council should vote on if this meets the requirement before I accept the nomination. 
 
R. Duhaime:  We will have plenty of time to review this before the appointment at our next meeting. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Before we accept nominations, according to the process, we need to have it in hand.  We just 
received it now, it was not in our packets. 
 
K. Rosengren:  Just a recommendation maybe – if the Planning Board is discussing this at their next 
meeting, should we hold off and let them give a recommendation on both the alternate positions? 
 
J. Sullivan:  Whatever the Council wants, but I am going to ask that since the process has not been met, 
that we waive the requirement for that process before I accept that nomination. 
 
D. Ross motioned to accept letter that has been handed to the Council Chair as a legitimate 
application for membership on this board and accept it as such.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
Vote 7-1 in favor.  D. Winterton abstained due to being a relative of the nominated individual. 
 
D. Ross nominated Richard Boisvert as an alternate on the Planning Board for a 2-year term. 
 
J. Sullivan:  He is not officially appointed until our next meeting if we choose to appoint.  Now we are 
moving on to appointments. 
 

b. Appointments – Reappointment(s) and New Member(s) as of 07/01/2015 
D. Ross motioned to appoint Cindy Robertson to the Conservation Commission as a full member 
with a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by S. Orr. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
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J. Sullivan motioned to appoint Kathie Northrup to the Heritage Commission as a full member with 
a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by J. Levesque. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to appoint Michael DiBitetto to the Planning Board as an alternate member 
with a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by N. Comai. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to appoint Muamer Durakovic to the Planning Board as a full member with 
a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by N. Comai. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to appoint Richard G. Marshall to the Planning Board as a full member with 
a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by N. Comai. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to appoint Raymond Bonney to the Recycling & Transfer Advisory 
Committee from an alternate member to a full member with a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by 
A. Jennings. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to appoint Jim Gorton to the Recycling & Transfer Advisory Committee as a 
full member with a term expiring 6/2017.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to appoint Phil Denbow to the Zoning Board of Adjustment as an alternate 
member with a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by R. Duhaime. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to appoint Richard Bairam to the Zoning Board of Adjustment as a full 
member with a term expiring 6/2018.  Seconded by R. Duhaime. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan:  At our next meeting we will have some appointments and have some clarification on the 
Economic Development positions.  Proper paperwork will be sent and swearing in will take place.  Thank 
you and congratulations to all. 
 
J. Levesque:  If Mr. Denbow would like to be a full member, is that something we can do at our next 
meeting? 
 
N. Comai:  There isn’t one available. 
 
J. Sullivan:  According to the information we have, there are 2 alternate members available and a full 
member. 
 
N. Comai:  We have just filled a full member and we have just filled an alternate. 
 
J. Levesque:  OK, we can’t then. 
 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

a. Hooksett Kiwanis 5K Road Race – John Lyscars & Sue Willey 
J. Sullivan:  We have Mr. John Lyscars here to talk about the Kiwanis 5K road race.  With him is Barry 
Cogan.  Thank you for coming in. 
 
J. Lyscars:  Thank you for having us on such short notice.  I’d like to thank Dr. Shankle for getting us on 
the agenda.  The race is Sept 19, the same day as Old Home Day.  In your packet, you have a few short 
PowerPoint slides showing you what the race looks like when it’s in production.  Permission was granted 
this week from Mount Saint Mary’s Condominiums.  The Town of Hooksett is the only one pending, which 
is why we are here.  We are asking permission to use the trail at Head’s Pond, the same trail we have 
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used in past years.  We have permission from all abutting land owners.  Manchester Sand & Gravel said 
there would be transfer of land to the town and that should happen by the time the race occurs.  If not, 
they will be happy to give us permission, if necessary.  The map shows the actual trail and the last page 
shows the different entities we reach out to in town.  We do all that contacting, we are just looking for your 
permission to use the trail and to contact those departments. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We need to make a motion that allows you to proceed with the 6 requests listed. 
 
N. Comai motioned to accept the request as stated.  Seconded by S. Orr. 
 
N. Comai:  The DPW Director and Chief Bartlett are here.  Is there anything you think is negative? 
 
J. Sullivan:  The Police Chief and DPW Director shook their heads in agreement and have no issues with 
the request. 
 
S. Orr:  I was wondering if you were able to come up with accommodations for someone with a disability 
to make it accessible for everyone. 
 
J. Lyscars:  I haven’t heard that, so I can’t speak to it.  I think it would be very difficult since it is a trail 
race.  A road race would be easier.  The trail is fairly flat, but going from the trail to the library is tough on 
your feet, never mind if you had to do something with wheelchair access.  My honest answer would be no 
but I can look into it, since you said it was mentioned last year, and talk to the previous chair. 
 
S. Orr:  He did have the same concerns accessing the trail from the parking lot.  They talked about an 
alternate route so they could participate in a different location or in a different way.  Something to throw 
out there. 
 
J. Lyscars:  I think it is a great suggestion, and I will look into it.  We have time, so if we can plan it we will 
do it.   I don’t want to make that commitment tonight. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  I sent this to the department heads and everyone supports it. 
 
J. Lyscars:  I’d like to make a special mention to Dean Jore, the acting fire chief.  It speaks to our town 
and all of our departments whether they are supplying trash cans or paramedics, they are all on board.  
It’s a nice gesture and it speaks well of our town.  I want to publicly thank all of those departments while 
we are here tonight, and I also want to thank Barry for filling in as Sue was called out of town. 
 
J. Levesque:  The beginning of the race in the parking lot is the steepest part? 
 
B. Cogan:  My children who are 7 and 9 frequently walk from the level trail up over the hill.  If you had a 
wheelchair, you would have to be carried.  It is not wheelchair accessible, because of roots, rocks and 
steepness. 
 
Roll Call 
N. Comai – Yes 
D. Ross – Yes 
A. Jennings – Yes 
S. Orr – Yes 
R. Duhaime – Yes 
T. Lizotte – Yes 
J. Levesque – Yes 
D. Winterton – Yes 
J. Sullivan – Yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Lyscars:  Thank you all for your time on behalf of Hooksett Kiwanis. 
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b. Merrimack Riverfront Trails – Steve Couture and JoCarol Woodburn, member 
S. Couture:  I asked JoCarol to come as she was part of the review team in the consultant selection 
process.  I think this is relevant to the same New Business item later on in the agenda.  For this project, 
we needed to hire a consulting firm for design, permitting, engineering, bid development and construction 
oversight.  We had a fairly accelerated bid process because the grant we have tentatively received from 
the Department of Resources and Economic Development is contingent on an archaeological survey of 
the property.  We don’t foresee it being a problem.  We developed an RFP in conjunction with a request 
for qualifications, issued it on May 21, and wanted a response 2 weeks later.  We received 2 applicants 
and reviewed both.  We interviewed both on June 11 for 90 minutes and they presented what they 
submitted.  The 2 applicants were TF Moran and Stantec.  It was percentage based, not low-bid based.  
Budget was 20% of the evaluation criteria.  Myself, JoCarol and Carolyn Cronin participated and 
discussed for approximately an hour afterwards before we decided.  We wanted to negotiate with Stantec 
and see if they could meet our price for what we were trying to achieve and the negotiation was 
successful.  We decided to move forward with them.  Because we are using conservation funds, we have 
the authority to enter into that contract by statute.  The only issue is when we are trying to acquire 
property, then we don’t have the authority to do that (only you do).  We entered into a contract for intent to 
proceed with Stantec.  It’s a big undertaking, and we want to make sure we have all our ducks in a row. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  As Mr. Couture said, the RSA gives the Conservation Commission the right to spend money 
and enter into the contract.  Without getting into some of the merits of the case in terms of the town’s 
purchasing policy, my recommendation is that Council take no action at all on this.  You don’t need to 
justify or oppose what they did.  I don’t know why Council would want to be involved with that. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Based on that, I don’t think it’s prudent for us to make a motion on something we have no 
legal authority over.  We thank you for updating us on how you are proceeding.   
 
S. Orr:  I personally have complete confidence in the decisions the Conservation Commission has made 
since I have been on this board.  They have always kept us in the loop and that is exactly what needs to 
be done to keep communication open in the departments. I hope that continues.  What is the total dollar 
value of contract? 
 
S. Couture:  $113,000 or $115,000 depending on permitting.  If we get a waiver, it will be $113,000. 
 
S. Orr:  That is all fully funded by grants and funds you already have? 
 
S. Couture:  Yes. The Conservation Commission has already authorized to pay for the entire contract.  If 
we receive the DRED contract, there is about $12,000 to go towards services Stantec is providing. 
 
J. Sullivan:  In the Administrative Code under section 5.5 there is a bid process.  We encourage you to 
adhere to that.  At this point there is no motion to be made. 
 
R. Duhaime:  The Charter states that Council is supposed to meet with all boards annually.  You have 
been keeping us informed and we greatly appreciate it.  You are doing what is in the master plan and 
what the voters voted for.  Keeping us informed saves us having to set up a yearly meeting to go over 
your agenda. 
 
T. Lizotte:  Moving forward, we have to bear in mind that unless Conservation Commission has a 
purchasing policy, the default policy is the policy we have.  We should adopt those provisions to the best 
of our ability.  Though you have unilateral authority, we want to make sure we have continuity with 
everyone else.  Revenue coming in is town revenue and we want that continuity going forward. 
 
S. Couture:  That is a great recommendation.  I am aware of the town purchasing procedures and am 
familiar with state purchasing procedures.  I think a modified policy for Conservation Commission is a 
great recommendation.  This is a unique situation which is why I brought it to Council’s attention so there 
was no question. 
 
D. Ross:  The lowest bid doesn’t always get the deal anyway.  We have not always taken the lowest bid 
based on recommendations.  That is why we have a commission with multiple members to weigh pros 
and cons of any bid. 
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J. Levesque:  I agree with Mr. Lizotte about continuity.  The way the letter is written, you must have put 
RFP’s out to other companies.  You complied with the 3 bids, but only 2 responded.  We have had the 
same thing with the town.   
 
N. Comai:  The only element missing is, I would encourage you to get a policy and put it in writing.  Once 
you receive those bids, you can’t go back and negotiate it.  You have to open it up again.  When you put it 
together, think of next steps after you receive the 3 bids. 
 
S. Couture:  We included in the bid development to hire a consultant who is familiar with sealed bid 
process. 
 
N. Comai:  There are people here who do construction bids; I don’t know if you have to hire anyone. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We hope to have you come back and share more information as it progresses.   
 
OLD BUSINESS 

a. 14-066 Lilac Bridge Update 
Dr. Shankle:   There is a lot going on behind the scenes.  There has been some back and forth between 
the state historic preservation officer and since then I have received a letter that everybody is in 
agreement and on the same page; they agreed with what you agreed with.  We are still working on 
negotiating the engineering contract.  I just found out that one of the water districts would like to use the 
new bridge to put a water line on to get the water across, but will keep it separate.  More cooperation is 
good.  One other issue raised that has gone much better than I thought is there are 2 lines going across 
the bridge, one is a fiber line and the other is a Comcast line.  I thought I would have trouble finding out 
who was supposed to do it, but it only took 3 phone calls to get coordination.  They are going to put 
temporary poles and move it off so it won’t be in the way when the time comes.  We are still hoping to do 
something before snow falls but we will keep you abreast as things keep happening. 
 

b. 15-041 End of Fiscal Year Encumbrances 
C. Soucie:  I’d like to ask to move this business to after the approval of the paving and Tasers.  Once you 
approve those 2 things that would make more sense. 
 
J. Sullivan:  OK, we can move that.  Mr. Ross, you had some old business you wanted to share. 
 
D. Ross:  I have been trying to get this information for some time and I was a little dismayed that the 
important numbers I was asking for were not presented at the second to last meeting, so I did retrieve 
them myself.  The concern is are we doing the right thing, going to this recycling as opposed to the way 
we used to collect trash in town?  This has been discussed for a number of years from 2006 until they 
implemented it.  What found is exactly what I expected we would find.  What used to take one truck to do, 
it would go down the street once, and now we have 2 larger ones following each other going up and down 
the street twice.  We have quadrupled the number of miles vehicles go around town which quadruples our 
liability exposure.  The numbers that were presented showed a savings of $35,000/year.  When you 
consider the cost of the vehicles and the barrels (at over $882,000) we have to expect this stuff to last 25 
years before we break even.  In the interest of trying to do the right thing, I think our carbon footprint has 
gotten extremely huge.  We saw a $20,000 fuel line turn into $64,000; 17,000 gallons of diesel fuel to run 
the trucks around.  The vehicle maintenance line is way up, barrels are not going to last forever; in my 
opinion it’s proven to be a bad idea.  We took almost $1M of tax payers’ money to save $35,000/year.  
We would still have money in that fund collecting interest today.  The issue about safety – every job is 
dangerous.  We choose to take these risks.  If someone wants to ride on the back of the truck, that is their 
choice.  These machines cannot operate in the breakdown lane only; a packer can and does.  We are 
putting the public in danger, as opposed to keeping the people on the back of the truck safe.  Our duty is 
to the public and to keep innocent people from suffering any kind of injury.  My suggestion is to find a way 
to undo this big mistake because it’s not going to get any better.  We are wasting tax payer’s money in a 
huge way. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  I want people to know that the first part of the meeting had no sound; it is coming in lightly 
now.  I had unhooked the wires and put the wrong ones back together.  It’s working now, but we have to 
work on the sound system to get it to work better. 
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J. Sullivan:  If we can ask the secretary to be a little more copious on the notes up to that point and make 
a notation.  We apologize for that inconvenience. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  It came back when Mr. Lyscars came in to talk about the 5K road race. 
 
J. Sullivan:  My suggestion is to make sure the notes are as close to verbatim as possible up to that point. 
 
J. Levesque:  I’d like to thank Mr. Ross for his study but would like to know where he came up with those 
numbers. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We can put this on an agenda which is your authority.  We have been dealing with single 
stream for a while now and we should put it on an agenda to allow the public to be engaged in what we 
are talking about.  We need to make it an agenda item for a future meeting and make sure the public 
knows we are going to discuss a possible change. 
 
D. Ross:  The main point I was making is these numbers should have been brought forward and have 
been requested since I got re-elected here.  I got these numbers this morning from the finance director.  
These numbers are accurate - $227,000 per truck for the big trucks; $180,000 for the little truck; $248,000 
for the barrels and everything else is in the budget book (17,000 gallons of diesel fuel). 
 
J. Sullivan:  If we are asking for specific information, we need to let people know what we are looking for if 
we aren’t getting what we are looking for. 
 
S. Orr:  It does need to be on the agenda; we all need the same information to have an intelligent 
discussion on it.  I don’t feel this is appropriate in this instance. 
 
J. Sullivan:  This Council has tried to be as open as possible.  If we are going to bring up an issue that is 
this big, we cannot discuss an item not on the agenda so the public knows they need to participate if they 
are so inclined.  Having an issue brought up unbeknownst to anyone at this point doesn’t serve this 
Council or this town well.  We can put it on the agenda to have a full vetting of your issues.  I think that is 
the way we need to handle it. 
 
T. Lizotte:  We get a lot of accusations, and whatever comes up, I hope that going forward, we can save 
tax payers’ money and have people look at things from a dispassionate position, analyze it and if it 
doesn’t make sense to reduce the tax burden, we shouldn’t do it.  That goes for every single department.  
We have to find ways to cut taxes and get lean where we can. 
 
5 MINUTE RECESS 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

a. 15-044 Land Use Permission Request – Hooksett Kiwanis 5K Road Race 
b. 15-045 Approval for Consultant – Merrimack Riverfront Trails 
c. 15-046 Approval for LCHIP Historic Grant Application – Old Town Hall 

N. Comai motioned to authorize the Town Administrator to apply for grants and write letters of 
support on behalf of the administration.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  For this grant and another LCHIP grant from Conservation – applying for grants and getting 
money is one of my goals.  The timing on some of these need to get out quickly.  Applying doesn’t mean 
you have to accept it, it gets the process started so we can apply.  It will save time, and any grant I apply 
for I will make sure you are aware of it.  I can put it in my Administrator’s report.  I think it would be 
smoother and easier to do it this way. 
 
D. Ross:  Just to clarify the motion, is this to accept the grants or just to apply?  Just to apply. 
 
S. Orr:  The Town Administrator said he would provide information to Council after the application is 
submitted.  I’d like to have that as part of the motion.  We have a good working relationship with the 
current Town Administrator but there may not always be the case, so I think it’s a good idea to include in 
the motion that it is the Administrator’s responsibility that any grant activity is reported to the Council. 
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N. Comai amended motion to include “and to report any grant activity at the next scheduled 
Council meeting.” 
 
J. Sullivan:  In the Town Administrator’s report, you would mention the grant applications you worked on 
the past 2 weeks. 
 
N. Comai:  Many applications have a letter of endorsement or support on behalf of the administration 
applying for the money.  We don’t need it every 2 weeks; if we have a standard letter, that is a wonderful 
idea since a lot of these are very fast moving grants and I applaud Dr. Shankle for taking that on. 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  So we don’t lose this because it is going to be in tonight’s minutes, may I suggest we add 
it to the Town Council Rules and Procedures to discuss at the July 22 workshop? 
 
Vote unanimously in favor (amendment). 
 
D. Ross:  I get concerned about passing new rules that go on forever; something should be recurring.  
There should be a lapse in authority because the next Council may have something to say about it; 
perhaps we can bring this up at the workshop.   
 
J. Sullivan:  At the first meeting, there are certain obligations we do each year (i.e., indemnification. 
accepting the rules of procedure, etc.) so perhaps an amendment should be done at the first meeting 
each year. 
 
D. Ross:  Maybe we table this until the new Council is seated and we take it from that year forward.  I 
think it’s unnecessary at this point, since there is only 2 weeks before the new Council is seated. 
 
N. Comai:  This issue has no monetary value to it.  It just slows things down. 
 
J. Sullivan:  I think it would make sense to do what Donna suggested and discuss at our workshop.  The 
first meeting each July the Council should vote on things to move things forward.  At this point, we can 
proceed or table if someone wants to make a motion. 
 
Vote 8-1 in favor (motion as amended). 
 
J. Sullivan:  This will be part of our workshop at the second meeting in July.  The acceptance of the 
application for the Old Town Hall will be taken care of by Dr. Shankle. 
 
D. Ross:  This is the actual acceptance of the grant application so wouldn’t we have to authorize to enter 
into the contract with the NH Land & Community for the LCHIP grant?  
 
Dr. Shankle:  That would be going forward; all you are really doing now is at this point sending in a grant 
application that is due June 26.   
 
J. Sullivan:  This is to approve the application not the contract. 
 
K. Rosengren:  That is just the wording on the LCHIP application’s authority to sign page where you 
would grant the authority to sign in your place; that is just their wording. 
 
J. Sullivan:  That grant application will be approved through administration. 
 

d. 15-047 Discussion – Martin’s Ferry Road Speed Limit 
Chief Bartlett:  I’d like to say thank you to Councilor Lizotte, as this is his last meeting.  I appreciate the 
professionalism you have shown me over the last few years that I have been here.  It has been a 
pleasure working with you.  Good luck.  With that said, the background on this is it came to light when a 
resident complained about the speeding.  They wanted me to do something about it.  We purchased a 
Jamar traffic counter that is a small black box that mounts to a phone pole and calculates traffic in both 
directions.  I did a survey in June 2014 and found the average speed limit on that road was 33 mph.  The 
95th percentile was vehicles traveling less than 41mph, I believe, and the 85th percentile was 37 or 
38mph.  I explained it to the residents and they were not happy with those results and asked me to do it 
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during the school year because there is more traffic.  The volume increased but the speed did not.  The 
results tell me that it isn’t a speeding problem.  I didn’t want to deploy officers for exorbitant hours for 
something that was not a problem, in my opinion.  The group was not happy with that.  Dr. Shankle 
contracted an engineering firm to do a study.  My question was the posted speed limit was 25; state law 
says all speed limits have to be posted at 30mph unless there is a qualifying engineering study and a 
municipal body votes to change it.  In order to enforce the 25mph speed limit, I needed that assurance.  
We have no documentation to show why it was posted at 25.  The engineering firm came in and 
completed their study, which is before you. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  We can’t find where the posting on the road was done legally.  The Town Planner made the 
recommendation for the engineering study, which cost $2500.  As you can see, the machine the Chief 
bought was very accurate.  The conclusion on recommendation is the important thing:  “Although the 85th 
percentile speed data initially suggests that a posted speed limit of 35mph may be appropriate, posting 
the speed limit at 30mph is recommended given:  the horizontal and vertical alignment features of 
Martin’s Ferry Road, the roadway widths involved, the lack of paved shoulders, the comfortable speed on 
the curves, and the majority of the abutting land uses are residential.”  The next step is to have a public 
hearing to discuss this, and we recommend to go with data we have to post the speed limit at 30mph. 
 
J.  Sullivan:  I have some comments but I think it would be best left for the hearing. 
 
D. Ross:  I was pleased to see this; I didn’t realize this was going on.  Underhill School traffic is turning in 
and out of that road and the college is down the street.  Just because people drive fast on that road 
doesn’t mean it’s OK.  This is one of the things we are supposed to use, but not the only thing.  We, as 
the governing body, have a say in this matter.  There are dynamics on that road that are not common to 
most other roads, such as the college and foot traffic.  We have bikes, pedestrians, and some people 
from other cultures.  I have found that road to be treacherous.  I personally think 25 is a reasonable speed 
for that road.  It is such a short road, I don’t see that it would cost more than 5 seconds.  You have that 90 
degree curve at the school.  Where Benton Road intersects, there is a wall in the way.  People always go 
5 mph over the speed limit.   
 
J. Sullivan:  The hearing would establish that speed limit, whatever it may be.  You weren’t issuing tickets 
because it wouldn’t hold up in court because it wasn’t officially posted. 
 
Chief:  We couldn’t find any justification for reducing the speed from the state required 30mph to the 
25mph that was posted. 
 
J. Sullivan:  With the official posting, whatever we decide, that would give you the ability to issue tickets 
and enforce infractions accordingly.  So our main goal tonight is to move this to a hearing. 
 
S. Orr:  The high schoolers have to walk that road to catch the bus, and that has always been a concern.   
 
S. Orr motioned to move the process of posting the speed limit to a public hearing for a future 
Council meeting.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
 
R. Duhaime:  Mr. Pernaw is one of the best, if not the best, traffic consultant in the state of NH.  I have all 
the confidence in him. 
 
J. Sullivan:  There is an administrative committee that reviews that, correct? 
 
Chief:  It consists of myself, DPW director and town planner.  We have already discussed it amongst 
ourselves, trying to figure out how the road was posted at 25 to begin with. 
 
J. Sullivan:  I just want to make it clear that there is a process. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  You folks might want to look at this engineering study and make some kind of 
recommendation. 
 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
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J. Sullivan:  Are there any suggestions on the date for this hearing? 
 
Dr. Shankle:  There is no rush, and it’s too late for July 8 so it will have to be the first meeting in August. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to have the public hearing on August 12.  Seconded by D. Ross. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

e. 15-048 Town Report Cover Theme 
K. Rosengren:  The “About the Cover” will be on the inside.  Annually, Council approves the theme and 
discusses the plan for the Town Council report.  The Chair is usually authorized to draft it. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to approve the Town Report cover as presented.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
 
K. Rosengren:  The map of the proposed trails will be on the back. 
 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
N. Comai motioned to authorize the Chair to draft the town report.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
K. Rosengren: I will be sending out a memo with the deadline for submission. 
 
J. Sullivan:  The reports are vital sources of information so I encourage all departments to provide as 
much detail on activities and events that took place this year.   
 

f. 15-049 Approval of Paving Contract 
D. Boyce:  I’m asking for a waiver; we missed the 7-day public notice by one day.  As soon as the bid 
came in we got email confirmations from 9 contractors.   You need to waive the process for public notice. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  It was on the website and posted wherever we could.  It was timing with the newspaper 
when they could get it in. 
 
T. Lizotte motioned to waive the public notice requirement for newspaper posting.  Seconded by 
R. Duhaime. 
 
S. Orr:  The only thing missed was the newspaper? 
 
D. Boyce:  It went in the paper, just not within 7 days. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  She went over and above, she sent it directly to people who bid in the past.  We got 5 bids 
out of 7. 
 
D. Ross:  Is this a state regulation?  We can’t override state law.  Wouldn’t that be a DRA issue to 
advertise bids in 7 days? 
 
Dr.  Shankle:  It’s a Council thing; most things we do say it needs to be posted in 2 public places, usually 
out here and on the website.  Council requires the newspaper, but there is no RSA requirement. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Administrative code section 5.5 references the posting procedure for public notice. 
 
Roll Call –  
A. Jennings – Yes 
J. Levesque – Yes 
D. Ross – Yes 
R. Duhaime – Yes 
S. Orr – Yes 
D. Winterton – Yes 
T. Lizotte – Yes 
N. Comai – No 
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J. Sullivan – Yes 
Vote 8-1 in favor. 
 
D. Boyce:  We weren’t sure where the previous director left off and we didn’t want to lose that money.  S. 
Bow Rd. is in terrible shape, and may collapse in a couple of areas.  We had 5 bids come in for S. Bow 
Rd. and Auburn Rd.  We have $300,000 worth of paving money.  $171,000 will come out of next year’s 
budget and will leave us very short with all the road issues we have.  I am asking Council to encumber 
the entire $471,000. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  First you need to approve the bid and contract for $471,917.  You will see that Continental 
is $1,700 lower; however, the rep told her in advance that if they got the bid they couldn’t do it until next 
spring and it needs to be done now so that is why we went with Pike. 
 
D. Boyce:  Continental called today and said they could do it this fall.  For the $1,700 difference, I think it 
should go to Pike Industries; they didn’t have the chance to change anything. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to award the asphalt paving bid to Pike Industries in the amount of 
$471,917.50.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
 
Roll Call –  
T.  Lizotte – Yes 
D. Ross – Yes 
R. Duhaime – Yes 
A. Jennings – Yes 
J. Levesque – Yes 
D. Winterton – Yes 
S. Orr – Yes 
N. Comai – Yes 
J. Sullivan – Yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

g. 15-050 Approval for Purchase of 20 New Taser X2 
Chief Bartlett:  I am asking you to support the purchase of 20 new Taser X2 weapons.  We have an older 
model now.  Taser is no longer making this model or parts for them.  They are not performing anymore.  
We have 18 that we can’t fix.  We have been in the process of buying the new X2’s (they are $1,013 
each).  They are becoming unreliable; officers are required to check them every day to make sure they 
are functioning properly.  We currently have 8 or 9 of the new style; this will give me enough to supply the 
full complement of officers.  I think that in order to allow our officers to have the safety equipment they 
need to have, this is a good investment.  It’s a larger weapon and employs 2 cartridges as opposed to 1.  
I am asking you to support this because I have the money in my budget and I would like to give my 
officers the proper equipment to protect themselves.   
 
D. Ross:  This price includes holster? 
 
Chief:  No, the full price in the staff report is inclusive of training cartridges, duty cartridges, holsters and 
batteries. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to allow the Chief to purchase 20 new Taser X2 class III yellow handle 
CEW’s (Conducted Energy Weapon) along with 40 15’ cartridges (for training), 50 25” cartridges 
(for duty), 20 belt holsters, and 20 batteries for a total of $26,070.13 and zero fiscal impact to the 
town.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
 
T. Lizotte:  They need to have this option so they aren’t drawing their handgun as a less lethal option. 
 
A. Jennings:  Where have you found the savings to put toward this? 
 
Chief:  We have extra funding from salary and benefits; we had some positions vacant through part of the 
year and some worker’s comp issues.  It is coming from the bottom line of the police department. 
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R. Duhaime:  How often do they update them, and how long do they last? 
 
Chief:  Shelf life is 5 years; they have a 1 year warranty which is similar to a ballistics vest.  These Tasers 
we have now (X26) are coming up on 8 years.  I don’t want to rely on something that is coming to the end 
of its shelf life. 
 
S. Orr:  How often are one of these Tasers used in the field? 
 
Chief:  Not that often; it’s a weapon of deployment the officers can use in a less lethal situation.  These 
have been proven to show it’s less likely someone will go hands on if an officer deploys the Taser.   There 
is a laser light you can shine on the suspect.  Just the presence of the Taser can have a calming effect.  I 
don’t get a lot of reports where the Taser has been used but I have seen several where they have taken it 
out and pointed the laser. 
 
S. Orr:  Who volunteers to be tased in training? 
 
Chief:  Everyone at the station has been tased.  It was the worst 5 seconds of my life.  It is pretty bad, so 
nobody wants to be tased.  We don’t volunteer often. 
 
N. Comai:  I am sure you have budgetary lines you can pull from without going to the salary line.  We 
have been trying to set a precedent with other departments to steer clear of the lines that constituents 
vote on.  I would appreciate it if you could find other lines to take this money from. 
 
Chief:  There are a couple other lines we could take the money from. 
 
J. Sullivan:  They are hardly used and if they are, they must file a use of force report. 
 
Chief:  Yes, we use it as a training analysis to make sure the officers are relying on their training.  We can 
make sure policies and procedures are being followed properly and the use of force is adequate for the 
situation at hand.  We look at them on an annual basis to make sure we conform to training standards.  
it’s not just for Tasers, it’s for anytime an officer deploys pepper spray, baton, even if they put an animal 
down on the side of the road. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Taser is the name of the company? 
 
Chief:  Yes, it is the company name and there is no other company that makes Tasers. 
 
Roll Call –  
S. Orr – Yes 
J. Levesque – Yes 
D. Winterton – Yes 
N. Comai – Yes 
D. Ross – Yes 
T. Lizotte – Yes 
A. Jennings – Yes 
R. Duhaime – Yes 
J. Sullivan – Yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

h. 15-051 Presentation on Hooksett Fire Department Operations 
Acting Chief Dean Jore:  I would also like to extend well wishes to Councilors Lizotte and Orr and thank 
you for your service.  I wanted to let Council know we are maintaining a professional department 
(presentation attached).  Training examples:  Road rescue, confined space training – this is a confidence 
course and we all go through this as a way to determine how claustrophobic we are; water rescue and 
ambulance dash/controls – the new people have to learn what all the buttons and gauges mean and do.  
We utilize the state’s training facilities; motor vehicle accident training; pulling hoses.  We encounter the 
same hazards we have had for the past 10 years.  We are still responding the same way.  7 am to 9 pm is 
the peak time for ambulance calls.  Please feel free to ask any question any time.  We can get you the 
information you request and make it a more efficient department. 
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i. 15-052 Exception Requests for Salaried Exempt Employees Hours of Work 
D. Ross motioned to extend the meeting from 9:30 pm to 9:45 pm.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Dr. Shankle is concurring with 5 of the 6 requests. 
 
K. Blichmann:  I am OK with Dr. Shankle not approving my exemption; the only reason I wrote one is 
because my job description is written this way, but it is not a problem. 
 
N. Comai:  Does that mean that after we go through this process, will the job descriptions be changed to 
match? 
 
Dr. Shankle:  Yes.  You approved the policy now you are approving the exemptions. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to grant requested exemptions for Chief of Police, Police Captain, Acting 
Fire Chief, Deputy Fire Chief and Public Works Director.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan:  We thank everyone who sent in a letter asking for an exemption.  Now we are going back to 
encumbrances. 
 

a. 15-041 End of Fiscal Year Encumbrances 
C. Soucie:  We have some changes:  road paving – we are showing the full amount of the contract.  It is 
up to your discretion if you want to obligate current year funds to pay the full amount saving next year’s 
road paving line being hit by $170,000, and we removed the 2 that are struck out because we received 
them.  On the back page, there is a budget summary, which I ran yesterday.  They include all expenses 
paid to date.  We will keep June’s operating budget open for another 3-4 weeks and I do expect that we 
will spend another $500,000.  You can see if the encumbrances at the 541,000 are approved, currently 
we would have $1.3M remaining in the budget.  If you reduce that $1.3M by the $500,000 we will be 
returning about $850,000. 
 
N. Comai:  Under road paving, I need to ask about the second half of paving from the past DPW director.  
There is about $172,000 left.  We have encumbered money in the past for a project that keeps lingering. 
 
C. Soucie:  We have been working on S. Bow Rd for 2, maybe 3 years. 
 
R. Duhaime:  The last 2 highway directors have worked on this road and it still hasn’t been fixed. 
 
C. Soucie:  The paving contract was for 2 roads, S. Bow and Auburn.  The majority of that contract was 
for S. Bow Rd. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Do we have an average number of roads we do each year? 
 
C. Soucie:  It depends on the length, drainage, etc.   
 
D. Ross:  The fund balance – is that lower than usual? 
 
C. Soucie:  It’s not fund balance, it’s remaining budget.  It is a little higher, but still above average.  We 
have $1.3M to finish up the year and I estimate another $500,000 in invoices which will bring it down to 
$800,000. 
 
T. Lizotte motioned to encumber $541,177.00 of the FY 2014-2015 budget under RSA 32:7(I) 
covering Police New Filing System ($11,909), Road Paving ($471,918), Granite Street Retaining 
Wall ($7,471), Engineering Service ($13,808), Tin Ceiling Old Town Hall ($10,000), & Police Tasers 
with associated equipment ($26,071).  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
 
A. Jennings:  We approved Tasers earlier, and we are encumbering it because it won’t come in until July 
1.  Tin Ceiling is grant money; engineering service similar to the grant, and Granite St. wall, I’m not sure. 
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C. Soucie:  We have a contract.  It was supposed to be done last fall but we had early snowfall. 
 
A. Jennings:  We already purchased the police filing system but it is not installed until after July 1? 
 
C. Soucie:  Correct.  
 
Roll Call- 
D. Ross – Yes 
D. Winterton – Yes 
J. Levesque – Yes 
R. Duhaime – Yes 
A. Jennings – Yes 
S. Orr – Yes 
T. Lizotte – Yes 
N. Comai – Yes 
J. Sullivan – Yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 

 
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS 
T. Lizotte:  Hooksett baseball is hosting district 2 championships.  We hope people will attend and watch 
some good baseball. 
 
A Jennings:  Parks & Rec tried to meet on June 16, but we did not have a quorum.  We are eagerly 
awaiting the 2 members nominated tonight.  They will be appointed prior to our July meeting. 
 
R. Duhaime:  Nothing for sewer; I do want to say that the previous 2 years with Councilors Lizotte and 
Orr, watching Councilors agree/disagree has been enjoyable and educational. 
 
S. Orr:  Nothing except Councilor Lizotte and I were on the Hooksett Youth Achiever Committee and I 
don’t know if it is listed on any formal paperwork. 
 
J. Sullivan:  That is a subcommittee of the Council, and we will be appointing those positions at the next 
meeting. 
 
S. Orr:  It has been a learning experience and I have enjoyed my time on this Council.  I wish Mr. Miville 
good luck in this seat. 
 
N. Comai:  Nothing to report. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Heritage Commission – dedication on June 14 of Lincoln Park historical marker.  We had 
some nice speakers.  The chair did a beautiful job conducting it.  We presented the Chin family with a 
marker to commemorate the other school building which Mr. Chin owns which was the old Manchester 
School #4.  Budgets were reviewed at last meeting; nothing to report for Old Town Hall. 
 
D. Ross motioned to extend the meeting from 9:45 pm to 10:00 pm.  Seconded by D. Winterton. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton:  We already talked about Planning Board; there were some small items that went smoothly.  
We have started negotiations with fire union. 
 
D. Ross:  Nothing to report, other than a constituent concern about a tree being cut on Main St. and some 
wood being left behind.  They stated they had permission from the town to harvest this wood.  That is 
putting the town in danger, but hopefully that isn’t the case.  If so, maybe we need a policy on this. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  We did not give authority.  A person called me and asked what was happening so I called 
DPW.  They decided they did not want the wood, so I spoke with the person running the job for the tree 
cutting company.  He said the wood would remain there and anyone could take it who wanted it.  I called 
the person back who called me and passed along the message. 
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D. Ross:  The company who cut the trees down should be responsible for removing that wood.  We 
cannot allow person to use machinery and be dragging things through the public way because we are 
putting the town in a liability issue. 
 
J. Sullivan:  It’s important to bring that up but if we have any questions for the Town Administrator we can 
bring it up at a different point in the agenda. 
 
J. Levesque:  Recycling & Transfer met last night but we had no quorum.  We went over the minutes but 
nothing could be approved.  Recycling has gone up and tipping fee for recycling is staying at $25.  They 
had their first double collection day with the new small truck.  What took 5 men and 3 trucks to do 
manually and in longer time, they did it with 3 trucks and 3 men in shorter time. 
 
T. Lizotte:  One of the things we were going to look at is a forestry plan.  I think going forward, don’t do it 
unless we are going to do it right.  We do need a forestry plan for this type of thing if wood does become 
available.  There needs to be a unified forestry plan. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Council needs to establish a committee. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
Mary Farwell, 24 Grant Drive:  I want to apologize for being cranky about the mics tonight, but it is 
incredibly difficult to hear anything from home.  It has to do with being on top of the microphone.  I haven’t 
listened for months because it is too frustrating.  It is especially difficult to hear the people at this table.  If 
you want people to be watching from home, you have to make it user friendly.  I think some of you don’t 
realize that when you move your heads you can’t hear your voice anymore.  It is really helpful for those in 
the audience as well. 
 
Steve Mandeville, 17 Stearns Ave:  Many years ago when the communication center used to be at the 
Old Town Hall, I remember taking calls from people on Martin’s Ferry Rd. to complain about the speeding, 
but I will come to the public hearing and address this then.  Recently the idea has been floated about 
making a public safety department out of police and fire and it’s generated a lot of conversation.  We have 
a wonderful fire department and I’m sure Chief Bartlett has the same in his department.  To do something 
like that, if it goes any further, the police department is very good, the fire department is very good, but 
they are 2 very different jobs.  We are all here to protect you but it’s 2 very different mindsets, how you 
react is different.  We have a good working relationship and I can remember when we didn’t due to lack of 
communication.  I wouldn’t support combining both departments under one director.  I can see a lot of 
problems happening.  I would highly recommend you form a committee with rank and file people from 
each side and get everybody’s input. I don’t think it would work.  I appreciate the work of the Council; my 
son was a past Hooksett Youth Achiever recipient.  We had his 8th grade graduation party and people 
were there from surrounding towns that commented their town doesn’t do anything like that and how 
great it was.  I appreciate your continued support for the Acting Fire Chief and the Police Chief – they 
have tough jobs here. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Just a note – the idea of any administrative changes to any department is in the infancy 
stages.  We have received very little information, but for any changes we are going to vet it and look at it 
very carefully.   
 
Marc Miville, 42 Main St.:  As a future Councilor and a resident of Main St, I am familiar with the wood 
situation.  I don’t want the citizens to imply from Mr. Ross’ comments that the citizen removing the wood 
was doing anything illicitly.  He called the Town Administrator and obeyed the procedures.  He has not 
taken any wood from personal property, he only took wood from town property.  That citizen has already 
gotten permission from other residents on Main St. to use that wood when it gets cut down in the next 
several days.  As a future Town Councilor I want to thank Councilor Lizotte and Councilor Orr for their 
hard work over the past 4 years.  I regard them very highly and I hope I can follow in their footsteps. 
 
D. Ross:  I didn’t imply or state any misgivings to this citizen; it was town policy I was questioning. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Any citizen with questions should call the Town Administrator to get advice on what is going 
on in town.  He can direct you to the right sources. 
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J. Sullivan motioned to enter into non-public at 10:00pm.  Seconded by T. Lizotte. 
 
Roll Call 
J. Levesque - Yes 
D. Winterton - Yes 
R. Duhaime - Yes 
T. Lizotte - Yes 
A. Jennings - Yes 
S. Orr - Yes 
D. Ross - Yes 
N. Comai - Yes 
D. Winterton - Yes 
J. Sullivan - Yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
NON-PUBLIC SESSION 

 NH RSA 91-A:3 II (a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the 
disciplining of such employee, or the investigation of any charges against him or her. 

 

 NH RSA 91-A:3 II (c) Matters which, if discussed in public, would likely affect adversely the 
reputation of any person, other than a member of the public body itself. 

 
D. Ross motioned to extend the non-public session from 10:00pm to 10:10pm.  Seconded by R. 
Duhaime.  
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to extend the non-public session from 10:10pm to 10:20pm.  Seconded by 
A. Jennings.  
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to extend the non-public session from 10:20pm to 10:35pm.  Seconded by 
D. Ross.   
Vote 8 in favor; Councilor Orr opposed. 
 
J. Levesque motioned to extend the non-public session from 10:35pm to 10:55pm.  Seconded by 
D. Ross.  
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to exit the non-public session at 10:50pm.  Seconded by A. Jennings.   
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to seal the non-public minutes of 06/24/15.  Seconded by T. Lizotte.   
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to adjourn at 10:55pm.  Seconded by J. Levesque.   
Vote unanimously in favor. 

NOTE:  The Town website www.hooksett.org may have attachments to these Town Council minutes for 
documents referred to in the minutes, reading file material, and/or ancillary documents that the Town 
Council Chair has signed as agent to expend as a result of the Council’s prior approval of the documents. 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Tiffany Verney 
Recording Clerk 

http://www.hooksett.org/


Hooksett Fire-Rescue Department – Operations Information 

Hooksett, NH Fire Rescue Department Organization Chart

FIRE CHIEF

Administrative 

Assistant

Assistant Fire Chief 

Operations/Training
Fire 

Chaplain

Deputy Fire Chief 

Administration/ 

Fire Prevention
Perform Incident Command Role 

Manage the following program areas:

Fire and Rescue Services Fire 

Prevention/ Public Education  Emergency 

Medical Services   Hazardous Materials 

Response      Health/ Safety Programs              

Training Programs                               

Fire Alarm/ Communication          

Human Resource System     

Computerized Information System    

Fleet/ Equipment Maintenance       
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Fire Prevention/ 
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Safety Center 15 

Legends Drive 
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Group 1 
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FF. 2
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FF. 2

Group 3 

Capt. 1   
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Current Staffing Levels

1 Chief                               

1 Assistant Chief                          

1 Deputy Chief                  

3 Line Captains                  

1 Captain/ Inspector           

5 Line Lieutenants           

19 Firefighters/Permanent                                   

5 Firefighters/Call                               

1 Chaplain                          

1 Admin. Assistant 

38 Members Total

Ops 103            

August 6, 2014 

Revised 3-15-02 

Revised 3-12-04 

Revised 6-09-09 

Revised 8-06-14



Our Department personnel include: 

 

    Administration: 

a. Chief Officer (FF-EMT) 

b. Ass’t. Chief Officer (FF-EMT) 

c. Deputy Chief Officer (FF-AEMT) 

d. Admin. Captain (FF-EMT) 

e. Admin Assistant 

  Responding Officers: 

3 Captains 

5 Lieutenants 

5 AEMT & 3 EMT 

   Responding FFs: 

20 FFs 
Consisting of 

4 Paramedics (ALS) 

9 Advanced EMT (ALS) 

5 EMT Basics (BLS) 

2 FF/EMT Medic preferred 

Call/Volunteer Companies 

1 Chaplain 

2 Captains (FF-EMT) 

2 FFs  



 Rank             Years of experience with Hooksett Fire 

                          0  1  2  3  4  5  6  7  8  9  10  11  12  13  14  15  16  17  18  19  20  21  22  23  24  25  25+ 

Chief Officer   ______________________*____________________________________________________ 

Lieutenant   ______________________*____________________________________________________ 

Lieutenant   ______________________*______________________________ 

Captain   ______________________*______________________________ 

Captain   ______________________*________________________ 

Firefighter   ______________________*_________________ 

Captain    ______________________*_________________ 

Firefighter   ______________________*___________ 

Firefighter   ______________________*___________ 

Firefighter   ______________________*_________ 

Firefighter   ______________________*_________ 

Lieutenant   ______________________*______ 

Lieutenant   ______________________*______  Hooksett has utilized a 1-year probationary 

Firefighter   ______________________*______  period for new hires and line promotions. 

Firefighter   ______________________*______  This insures our comfort level with demonstrated 

Chief Officer  ______________________ *__  comprehension of basic skills and ability to  

Firefighter   ______________________*__  interact within the personal dynamics of our Dept. 

Captain   ______________________*__ 

Firefighter   ______________________*__   paramedic All levels complete monthly assignments and 

Firefighter   _________________    continual practical  assessments along with 

Lieutenant   ________________   quarterly performance evaluations. 

Firefighter   ______________ 

Lieutenant   _____________ 

Firefighter   _____   paramedic 

Firefighter   ___  paramedic student 

Firefighter   _  paramedic student 

Firefighter   _  paramedic  

Firefighter   _  paramedic 

Firefighter   _  paramedic student 

  



Some probationary and group training examples 



More training… 



 Training information 
   Last page (4) of this analysis query 



   What are we training for? 

 

 
What hazards do we expect to respond to? 



 Incident type – 6/01/14 – 6/01/15 

  Total number of Incidents:  2188  
   This averages out to approx. 6 incidents per day 

EMS Incidents:  57% 



    Incident type     

              
6/01/09 – 6/01/15 

5 – year timeframe 



   Incident type – 6/01/04 – 6/01/05 

    Total number of Incidents:  1587 



Comparison of incident types @ 1,  5 & 10 years ago 

This past year 
5 year timespan 

10 years ago 



The goal in NFPA 1710 (for career firefighters) is as follows:  

60 seconds to turn-out (dress in our PPE),  

4 minutes for the first engine company to arrive, and  

8 minutes for the full first-alarm assignment  

for at least 90 percent of all fire calls.  

HFRD overall average response time for  

first arriving apparatus this past year: 

    6:59  

HFRD overall average response time 10 years ago: 

  

           6:39  

To respond to these incidents 



                   Are we slowing down? 
 

                …. Well, …. Yes and No  
 

The busier we get, the greater number of responses that a 1st arrival is delayed 

   06/14 – 06/15                              Total 

      EMS         Responses 

Hooksett 1147 

Mutual Aid 101 

Total 1248 

    EMS Multiple Responses 

2 At Once 135 

3 At Once 21 

4 or More 5 

Total 161 
 avg    

3xwk 

We arrive in 8 minutes or less for more than 77% of all responses 



When do these calls occur? 

2014/2015 

2004/2005 

 Sunday 

   0   1 
7 

 10 12 5 
 8 

Hour of the day 

Hour of the day 

AM 

PM 

AM 

PM 

 9   7 



How do we get there? 

  Newest of the fleet 

Tanker 1    2012 HME 

  2500 gallons water 
     Oldest in the fleet 

1963 Dodge Power Wagon 

Deep woods forestry truck 



Hooksett Fire-Rescue Department Apparatus & Fleet value 

Year Vehicle Purchase Cost Replacement Cost current CIP replacement 

2008 Ambulance 1 $233,000.00 $295,000.00 2015 

2009 Ambulance 2 $274,880.00 $285,000.00 2017 

2007 Car 1 $31,500.00 $40,000.00 2017 

2005 Car 2 $37,300.00 $40,000.00 2016 

2004 Car 3 $37,300.00 $40,000.00 2017 

1999 Car 4 $15,500.00 $20,000.00   

2014 Car 5 $29,186.00 $40,000.00 2023 

1997 Engine 2 $292,000.00 $550,000.00 2018 

2009 Engine 3 $254,000.00 $325,000.00 2028 

2005 Engine 4 $310,017.00 $500,000.00 2025 

2005 Engine 5 $310,017.00 $500,000.00 2026 

2002 Truck 1 $586,009.00 $750,000.00 2023 

2013 Tanker 1 $334,000.00 $385,000.00 2033 

2002 Forestry 2 $50,000.00 $75,000.00 2019 

1963 Forestry 3 $5,000.00 $25,000.00 2018 

2006 Forestry 4 $65,000.00 $75,000.00 2020 

2004 Gator 1 $13,065.00 $17,000.00 

2004 Special Ops Trailer $6,625.00 $8,000.00   

2012 Boat 1 $6,895.00 $9,000.00 2023 

2005 Boat 2 $7,009.00 $9,000.00 2019 

2008 Utility 1 $35,350.00 $43,000.00 2018 

       Total   $2,933,653.00 
                

$4,031,000.00 (37% greater)  



 Fleet Maintenance Costs 

2010-2011             $46,766.00 

2011-2012             $42,718.00 

2012-2013             $44,721.00 

2013-2014             $47,070.00 

2014-2015             $41,943.00 

Maintenance budgets typically = 1.5% of the fleet value 



What does the “Fleet” do for us? 

$3,129,299 divided by 36 HFRD members = $86,925 total property saved per member 

From Town’s 2011 Valuation: $1,625,229,734. Divided by 36 Members = $45,145,270 property protected per member 



The Hooksett Fire-Rescue Department 

        Ready to serve   24/7/365 

Thank you for your Time tonight 
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